HSIA BOARD MEETING

KEY SCHOOL IN PERSON & VIRTUAL

January 25, 2024
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  In Person: Tom Anderson, Claire Corcoran, Gene Gross, Mike Wurst, Steve Vanderbosch, Sharon Blugis, Ray Sullivan, Bill Schrott, Joanna Parkinson, Maria Triandos, Helene Raven 
CONTRACTURAL STAFF:  Jean Somers, Robin Clark
GUESTS:  Kevin Green, Sandy Anderson, Danielle Franz  Virtual:  Jen Reilly, Anne Schrott, Mike Waters
The meeting was called to order at 7:05 pm.

MINUTES:  
1. Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board approve the December Board Meeting minutes.  Bill Schrott seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

2. Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board approve the December Closed Board Meeting minutes.  Claire Corcoran seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Tom Anderson thanked everyone for all the reports submitted.  Tom reminded everyone to focus on their area of responsibility, please stay in your lane.  All ideas are welcomed, but need to go through the Committee Chairs.  Tom is looking for good teamwork.  
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

SECURITY:  Not present.

PERMITS:  Bill Schrott is currently leading the Permits Committee.  Robin Clark, Property Manager and prior Permits Chair, will get involved with permitting when needed.  Tom Anderson asked Bill and Robin to collaborate.  Bill Schrott reported that there are currently four residents working on the Permits Committee, but everything falls on the Permits Chair.  The work involves receiving the request, contacting the resident, site visits as necessary, and connecting with the Committee.  We owe our residents a reasonably quick turnaround.  Bill is looking to increase the team.  Discussion followed how to recruit more volunteers.  Tom Anderson requested a plan moving forward from Bill Schrott.  Jean Somers suggested a Volunteer Table with signup sheets at Come And Get It Day.  Bill Schrott reported as follows:
1. Over the period from January 1 through January 23, we approved new permits for:

a. 113 Maple Drive – rear deck and front porch

b. 134 Groh Lane – fencing

c. 613 Beach Drive – replace bulkhead and pier

d. Additionally, 107 E. Bay View was approved, as a result of their Variance Request being approved in mid-December.
e. 418 Hillsmere Drive and 102 Magnolia Lane, with violations are being managed by Robin Clark.

PROPERTY MANAGER:  Tom Anderson spoke about the RFP process.  A conditional contract award enters into discussion about terms, but not about price.  Tom wants the Board to be consistent on how to handle contract negotiations.  Robin Clark wants direction of contract negotiations.  Steve Vanderbosch mentioned that RFP’s are approved by the Board. Moving forward after that, Robin will work with the Committee Chair and contractor. Robin Clark, Property Manager, introduced herself to the new Board Members, describing that she is not a Board Member but is an independent contractor and the Board is her client. She also clarified that she is not the Board attorney, and does not represent them legally. Finally, she stated that she reports directly to Claire and welcomes requests from Committee Chairs regarding their property management needs.  Robin reported as follows:

1. There is a need to replace the current furnace at the Community House. After some discussion of options to replace the furnace with another oil furnace, or a hybrid oil-heat pump, or a heat pump, Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board delegate authority to the HSIA President to approve award of a furnace replacement at the community house NTE $20,000.  Sharon Blugis seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
2. There is a need to purchase replacement wheel stops for the Marina. Steve Vanderbosch moved approval to purchase 15 recycled plastic wheel stops to replace missing wheel stops at the marina NTE $1500 (ST).  Claire Corcoran seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
3. The fence at the kiddie pool had been damaged in the storm and Robin will work with the Pool Chair on repair or replacement options.
4. While the Groundskeeping RFP has thorough review by the Board, upcoming RFPs for Security and others would be reviewed and approved by the appropriate Chairs. The Board assented to that process.
5. The Property Manager presented two process alternatives for contract creation. Following some discussion, the Board clarified that the Property Manager has the authority and charge to draft and negotiate a contract, including price terms, following a conditional award. Once negotiations are complete, the Property Manager will provide the contract to the Board for their approval and signature.
6. On neighborhood monitoring, the Property Manager presented the positive news that Davidsonville unit of the Department of Public Works was in touch with the Property Manager by phone to discuss the multiple reports she’d made including the erosion at the pool apron, signage at Hillsmere and Bay View and reflectors on Hillsmere Drive. Happily, a county crew was out on January 23rd replacing the missing reflectors on Hillsmere Drive.
Steve Vanderbosch moved, in order to facilitate the work and productivity of the HSIA Property Manager and to achieve greater efficiency, responsiveness and savings in HSIA property management, the Board hereby authorizes the Property Manager to have Spending Authority of $1,000 for each purchase of goods or services for HSIA.  Claire Corcoran seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
VICE-PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Claire Corcoran reported on properties that have received a permit or zoning violation letter from us, to include a follow-up letter, with no response from the homeowner.  Claire requested Robin Clark notify our attorney to set up communication between our attorney and a non-responsive homeowner.  Before our attorney reaches out, Robin will send a letter translated in Spanish if needed, coming from the Board.  Claire reported that the property on Huse Drive has a demo permit pulled and the entire structure needs to come down.
SECRETARY’S REPORT:  Mike Wurst reported as follows:
1. Kellyann Pavkov is resigning as of March 31.  We are looking for a new Sea Breeze editor and a new webmaster/communications person.  We would like to have someone by the end of February.
2. Sea Breeze deadline is the Monday following our February Board meeting – March 4 for the March issue.  Our last issue was a combined January/February issue.
3. Email for new board members is all set up.  Anyone that wants an email address, please talk to Mike.
4. Facebook – no Board officer should post on the unofficial Facebook pages.  Please send requests to communications@hillsmereshores.org
TREASURER’S REPORT:  Gene Gross reported that we have $385,074.94 in the Operating checking account, $400,514.36 in the Operating Money Market accounts, for a total in the Operating Account of $785,589.30, $717,711.49 in the Special Tax Account, for a grand total of $1,503,300.79.  Our FY2025 Special Tax budget has been submitted and received by the County.  

ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT:  Jean Somers reported as follows:
1. Come And Get It Day is Saturday, February 10, 10 am to 2 pm.  Please let Jean know if you can help.

2. Annapolis Run for the Lighthouse is requesting their half-marathon through our community be approved for Sunday, September 15.  The Race starts at Quiet Waters Park at 8 am.  Runners enter Hillsmere and run a half marathon and go back into the park.  Race coordinators have completed our Race Course Event Markings Guidelines form and will have police on hand to direct traffic the day of the Race.  Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board approve the Annapolis Run for the Lighthouse on September 15.  Joanna Parkinson seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.  
3. Jean brought copies of the Boardonly Email Etiquette, Board Meeting Time Allocations, and Sea Breeze Statement of Policy, if anyone wants a copy.  These documents have been emailed to the Board.
WELCOMING:  Not Present.  Jean Somers sent Jen Reilly’s name to Christy Hollywood.  Jen is interested in helping the Welcoming Committee.

MEMBERSHIP:  Jean Somers reported that we are just starting over with our yearly membership.

QUIET WATERS PARK:  Ray Sullivan reported that a deer calling took place.  

ANNAPOLIS NECK PENINSULA FEDERATION:  Ray Sullivan reported that grading has started at Peninsula Park.  The Sierra Club has major concerns about trees down in different parks.

TRAFFIC:  Maria Triandos reported that she has done a lot of research on mitigating speeding and the only thing that works is narrowing the streets.

BEACH:  Sharon Blugis reported as follows:

1. Sharon is pleased to report a smooth transition from the former Beach Chair, Maureen Sherer.  The Beach Committee is thankful for Maureen’s steadfast dedication to our beach.  Sharon is currently in the process of building the Beach Committee.

2. Due to the “winter hurricane” earlier this month, the beach had a lot of debris and relocated sand.  There was no damage to buildings and/or other structures.  Sharon is working closely with Robin Clark (Property Manager) and Kevin Green (Environmental Chair) in assessing the clean-up required for the beach.  It was decided to hire Elvis’ crew to remove the debris.  Large amounts of sand was deposited into the Walker Pavilion and the adjacent playground area.  Elvis’ quote was $600 to remove the sand, but Kevin Green suggested we call on community volunteers to move the sand back to the beach and Sharon agreed. Twenty volunteers are helping on Sunday morning at 11 am.  Sharon will provide coffee and donuts.
FIELD:  Joanna Parkinson is putting together a group of volunteers to come up with a list of ideas and activities for the Field.  Most of these would be for the Spring and Summer months.

POOL:  Danielle Franz reported that she is gathering ideas for the baby pool area and is having a Pool Committee meeting next week.  The Pool Committee is recommending an increase in membership fees for 2024.  Pool rates have not increased since 2016.  The pool ran a deficit of ($9,586) in 2023 and with this increase, the pool is budged to have a $9,200 surplus in 2024 and have a balanced budget for 2025.
1. Gene Gross moved the Board approve the Pool Membership rate increase as follows:

Family Membership from $500 to $575

Adult Membership from $195 to $225

Youth Membership from $100 to $115

Fee for over 6 people on Family Membership from $25 to $30

The late fee after May 1 will remain at a 10% surcharge

Guest Passes from $5 to $6

Black Walnut Cove –Family Membership from $600 to $690

Black Walnut Cove – Adult Membership from $275 to $315

Black Walnut Cove – Youth Membership from $150 to $173

Key School – from $6,000 to $6,900

Hammerheads – from $1,500 to $1,700


Ray Sullivan seconded the motion. Vote taken – unanimously approved.
2. Gene Gross moved the Board approve the Pool Budget of $149,000.  Ray Sullivan seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

EVENTS:  Helene Raven reported that she will be taking an inventory of supplies at the community house.  Helene is purchasing beverage dispensers, one for hot liquids and one for cold liquids.  We will no longer be providing bottled water.  Helene is purchasing compostable plates and wooden utensils.  Helene could not host the Events Committee meeting at the community house due to the furnace issue, so Helene contacted people to confirm volunteer coordinators.  Helene provided a tentative list of events.
PIERS & HARBOR:  Steve Vanderbosch reported as follows:
1. Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project – Notice of this project has been posted on MDE’s public notice website from January 15-February 15, and may be viewed at:  https://mde.maryland.gov/programs/water/WetlandsandWaterways/AboutWetlands/Pages/pubnotj15.aspx.  An MOU among Anne Arundel County, the Federation and HSIA concerning the Project, Permit fees, water quality improvement credits and Project maintenance has been drafted and is under review by the parties.  This is a standard MOU that requires the Federation to maintain the Project and 85% of its planted vegetation for 5 years, and thereafter requires HSIA to maintain the Project and its planted vegetation.  We have provided required notices to contiguous landowners and to Anne Arundel County and are about to file applications for a Grading Permit and a Building Permit with the County.  The Project design team visited the Project site to assess damage from the January 9th storm and will be making minor adjustments to the Project design, such as stabilization of the eroding berm.  A letter has been sent to the State Legislative Delegation updating them on the Project status and asking for consideration of additional grand funding.
2. January 9th Storm – The Marina Sand Spit, Docks and Boat Ramps were under flowing water on Tuesday January 9th from about the time of the 4:00 PM high tide Tuesday afternoon through the early morning of Wednesday January 10th.  Power to the Marina and Ramps was turned off Tuesday evening January 9th about 6:30 PM as water was approaching the elevation of the shore power pedestals. Power was restored on Thursday January 11th at about 4:30 PM after allowing time for the equipment to dry out.  There was relatively little damage to the docks. Ten boards were missing from finger piers and have been replaced, and the main docks were intact. The major damage occurred on the Sand Spit due to waves driven by high winds over washing the rip-rap and eroding the shoreline. A sink hole reappeared near the telephone pole on the Sand Spit.  All the coir logs were displaced and soil eroded away under 3 pine trees. Pay Dirt LLC responded promptly on Wednesday to re-install the coir logs and replenish the soil beneath the trees. There was major erosion behind the berm near the Marina entrance. About 12 plastic curb stops washed away from the Sand Spit Parking area. One short piling used as a border/stop at the end of the parking area washed away, another longer curb stop piling log was displaced. The 3 park benches were all loosened, but are intact and are re-anchored. Two dock boxes containing fuel spill control materials were loosened and moved, but are intact and are re-anchored.

3. Ice Eaters – As previously reported, the P&H Committee decided to forego installation of ice eaters at the Marina unless and until conditions warranted. Significant ice began to form in the Harbor area overnight Tuesday January 16th -17th. Eight (8) volunteers responded to a call for help and installed 8 ice eaters along the bulkhead area in under an hour starting at noon on Thursday January 18th. The ice eaters were run periodically over a 5-day period to keep the bulkhead free of heavy ice. There was no significant icing at the outer piers.

4. Marina Operations – As reported in December, Leight Electric began long-delayed replacement of 13 old shore power pedestals on A and C Docks with new shore power pedestals. Work was substantially completed by December 22. Sadly, the principal owner passed away unexpectedly on December 23, and we have now been informed that the business is closing. Work and County inspection of two P&H projects remains incomplete: 1. the new A Dock Boat Lifts, and 2. the new Shore Power Pedestals. We will be working with Leight Electric to identify a new contractor to complete the work and secure County inspections.

ENVIRONMENTAL/SHORELINE PROTECTION:  Kevin Green reported that he is continuing to work with Steve Vanderbosch on the Living Shoreline.  Kevin is working with Sharon Blugis on the sand relocation at the beach pavilion.  Future storm planning will be a consideration.  There will be a Chesapeake Bay Landscape Professional site visit on February 9.  A DPW Stormwater engineer will perform a Sunset Ramp site visit on January 29 to look at the County repairs on E Bay View. There will be an Anne Arundel Watershed Steward Academy Certification Course in May.  For the Events Committee, Kevin requested composting quotes from two companies and is waiting to hear back.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. Steve Vanderbosch mentioned that our Bylaws were adopted in 1955 and our spending levels are very low.  Steve recommends resurrecting our efforts to update the Bylaws.  Steve recommends setting two hard dates, pushed to a September time period.

2. Steve Vanderbosch is curious if there is any interest in sidewalks from the end of the bike path to the beach, on the east side of Hillsmere Drive?  If there is interest, someone would need to have a discussion with the County.  Sharon Blugis volunteered to work on this.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:03 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jean Somers
Administrator

